ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT SITE-SPECIFIC ADVISORY BOARD

Idaho Nevada Northern New Mexico

Oak Ridge Paducah Savannah River

Mr. James M. Owendoff Acting Assistant Secretary for Environmental Management U.S. Department of Energy, EM-1 1000 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20585

Dear Mr. Owendoff:

Background

A key component to successfully reducing risks to human health and the environment from legacy Transuranic Waste (TRU) located throughout the DOE-EM Complex is the ability to achieve final disposition in the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant (WIPP), located near Carlsbad, New Mexico. With the re-licensing of the WIPP site, we now see the extension of its operation for decades into the future. We champion the potential for expansion of the retrieve/treat/dispose efforts of the TRU program.

In past years, as individual sites queued up for removal, treatment and disposal of their respective TRU inventories, we saw a bottleneck in WIPP operations and TRU remediation efforts due to current capacity limits at WIPP for temporarily staging TRU drums in above ground, surface storage.

Maintenance shutdowns, lack of proximity of DOE-EM sites to the WIPP facility and inclement weather disrupting transportation all have impacted the efficiency of the WIPP program to meet its mandates. Concurrently, at individual sites, we have seen the extension of mortgage costs as sites package and then wait for shipping and disposition. In fact, multiple sites currently have a backlog of drums ready for shipment.

The EM SSAB Chairs believe that DOE's submittal of a modification to its Class 3 Hazardous Waste Disposal Permit with the New Mexico Department (NMED), proposing the construction of an aboveground storage facility at the WIPP site has the potential to be the right answer for addressing the current inefficiencies in operations.

The above ground storage facility proposed by WIPP has the potential to make the TRU waste disposal process more efficient. The permit modification submitted to the NMED contains a quite detailed description of this proposed addition to the WIPP facility. It is a fairly straightforward construction project and there is little reason to doubt, that if constructed to the proposed specifications, it would be capable of temporarily storing a large quantity of TRU waste. However, the permit modification provides no information on the cost of this facility, or the expected benefits to be derived from either in terms of the more efficient operation of the WIPP facility, or the reduction in risk around the DOE complex from the more efficient operations of WIPP and the TRU waste disposal process.

Recommendation

- 1) The EM SSAB recommends seeking further efficiencies in the WIPP TRU program in order to streamline, expand and accelerate TRU waste disposition.
- 2) The EM SSAB recommends that DOE prepare for public review, information on the expected benefits and costs of this proposed addition to the WIPP facility in terms of more efficient operation of WIPP, an overall reduction of risk around the DOE complex from an increased rate of disposal of TRU waste, and the impact of the cost of this facility on other DOE facilities. Allowing nearly a one-year buffer of TRU waste inventory to be safely stored above ground at WIPP for a period of up to one year, seems to makes sense.

Keith Branter, Chair Idaho National Laboratory

Kitt Brutz

Site EM Citizens Advisory Board Steve Rosenbaum, Chair Nevada SSAB Dennis Wilson, Chair Oak Ridge SSAB

Renie Barger

Renie Barger, Chair Paducah Citizens Advisory Board Nina Spinelli, Chair Savannah River Site Citizens Advisory Board

Mas

Gerard Martinez y Valencia, Chair Northern New Mexico Citizens Advisory Board

cc: David Borak, EM-4.32



Department of Energy Washington, DC 20585

MAR 2 3 2018

Mr. Gerard Martinez y Valencia, Chair Northern New Mexico Citizens' Advisory Board 94 Cities of Gold Road Santa Fe, New Mexico 87506

Dear Mr. Martinez y Valencia:

Thank you for your recent letter regarding a proposed above ground storage capability at the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant (WIPP) near Carlsbad, New Mexico. The Carlsbad Field Office (CBFO) performed an initial evaluation of the potential of an above ground storage capability in 2016, and a Hazardous Waste Disposal Permit Modification Request was submitted to the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) for this initiative. The proposed new above ground storage capability could enable receipts to continue at times in which the underground facility is undergoing planned or unplanned maintenance activity or in instances where waste emplacement is delayed due to inclement weather.

Additionally, DOE is taking steps to position WIPP for extended operations and to enable ramp-up of waste emplacement in the underground. Two major capital projects will support these objectives: the Safety Significant Confinement Ventilation System and a new Utility Shaft. These two highly important capital projects are key to the future of WIPP's disposal capability and resumption of full operational capacity.

Thank you for your continued advice and support to the Office of Environmental Management. If you have any questions, please contact me or Mr. Dae Chung, Acting Associate Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for Field Operations, at (202) 586-1426.

Sincerely,

James M. Owendoff

Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for

Environmental Management